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(2) A party may subpoena a senior 
Department employee only if the party 
shows: 

(i) That the employee’s testimony is 
necessary in order to provide signifi-
cant, unprivileged information that is 
not available from any other source or 
by less burdensome means; and 

(ii) That the employee’s attendance 
would not significantly interfere with 
the ability to perform his or her gov-
ernment duties. 

(b) Service. (1) A subpoena may be 
served by any person who is not a party 
and is 18 years of age or older. 

(2) Service must be made by hand de-
livering a copy of the subpoena to the 
person named therein. 

(3) The person serving the subpoena 
must: 

(i) Prepare a certificate of service 
setting forth: 

(A) The date, time, and manner of 
service; or 

(B) The reason for any failure of serv-
ice; and 

(ii) Swear to or affirm the certificate, 
attach it to a copy of the subpoena, 
and return it to the party on whose be-
half the subpoena was served. 

(c) Witness fees. (1) A party who sub-
poenas a witness who is not a party 
must pay him or her the same fees and 
mileage expenses that are paid wit-
nesses in the district courts of the 
United States. 

(2) A witness who is not a party and 
who attends a deposition or hearing at 
the request of any party without hav-
ing been subpoenaed to do so is entitled 
to the same fees and mileage expenses 
as if he or she had been subpoenaed. 
However, this paragraph does not apply 
to federal employees who are called as 
witnesses by a bureau or other Depart-
ment. 

(d) Motion to quash. (1) A person to 
whom a subpoena is directed may re-
quest by motion that the ALJ quash or 
modify the subpoena. 

(2) The motion must be filed: 
(i) Within 5 days after service of the 

subpoena; or 
(ii) At or before the time specified in 

the subpoena for compliance, if that is 
less than 5 days after service of the 
subpoena. 

(3) The ALJ may quash or modify the 
subpoena if it: 

(i) Is unreasonable; 
(ii) Requires evidence during dis-

covery that is not discoverable; or 
(iii) Requires evidence during a hear-

ing that is privileged or irrelevant. 
(e) Enforcement. For good cause 

shown, the ALJ may apply to the ap-
propriate United States District Court 
for the issuance of an order compelling 
the appearance and testimony of a wit-
ness or the production of evidence as 
set forth in a subpoena that has been 
duly issued and served. 

HEARING, BRIEFING, AND DECISION 

§ 45.50 When and where will the hear-
ing be held? 

(a) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b) of this section, the hearing will be 
held at the time and place set at the 
initial prehearing conference under 
§ 45.40, generally within 15 days after 
the date set for completion of dis-
covery. 

(b) On motion by a party or on the 
ALJ’s initiative, the ALJ may change 
the date, time, or place of the hearing 
if he or she finds: 

(1) That there is good cause for the 
change; and 

(2) That the change will not unduly 
prejudice the parties and witnesses. 

§ 45.51 What are the parties’ rights 
during the hearing? 

Consistent with the provisions of this 
subpart, each party has the following 
rights during the hearing, as necessary 
to assure full and accurate disclosure 
of the facts: 

(a) To present direct and rebuttal 
evidence; 

(b) To make objections, motions, and 
arguments; and 

(c) To cross-examine witnesses and to 
conduct re-direct and re-cross exam-
ination as permitted by the ALJ. 

§ 45.52 What are the requirements for 
presenting testimony? 

(a) Written direct testimony. Unless 
otherwise ordered by the ALJ, all di-
rect hearing testimony must be pre-
pared and submitted in written form. 

(1) Prepared written testimony must: 
(i) Have line numbers inserted in the 

left-hand margin of each page; 
(ii) Be authenticated by an affidavit 

or declaration of the witness; 
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